
Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees 

San Mateo County Community College District 

May 16, 2012, San Mateo, CA 

 

The meeting was called to order at 6:08 p.m.  

 

 
Board Members Present:   President Dave Mandelkern, Vice President-Clerk Helen Hausman, Trustees Richard 

Holober, Patricia Miljanich (arrived at 7:00), Karen Schwarz and Student Trustee Patiane 

Gladstone 

  

Others Present: Chancellor Ron Galatolo, Executive Vice Chancellor Kathy Blackwood, Skyline College 

President Regina Stanback Stroud, College of San Mateo President Michael Claire, Cañada 

College President Jim Keller, District Academic Senate President Fermin Irigoyen  

Pledge of Allegiance 

 

DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA 
None 

 

MINUTES 
It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Schwarz to approve the minutes of the meeting of 

April 25, 2012. The motion carried, all members present voting “Aye.” 

 

STATEMENTS FROM EXECUTIVES AND STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES 
Skyline College President Stanback Stroud said this is the time of year during which graduates, student achievements and 

programs are celebrated. Skyline College recently celebrated the Puente program, TRiO, the First Year Experience 

Learning Community, ASTEP, and the Early Childhood Education program. Skyline also honored classified staff who 

have served ten, twenty and thirty years with the District. Skyline College’s Phi Theta Kappa chapter received several 

awards at the national convention, including international honors. The third annual QUEST African-American Male 

Learning Community Higher Education Conference, recently held in Baltimore, used the Skyline College ASTEP Math 

Academy as the premier model for use at community colleges. Lloyd LaCuesta of KTVU Channel 2 will be the speaker 

at Skyline College’s commencement ceremony. Chancellor Galatolo noted that Student Trustee Gladstone, who is a 

student at Skyline College, received two scholarships, including a scholarship from Genentech. 

 

College of San Mateo President Claire said there are many events occurring on the College of San Mateo campus, all of 

which are listed on the College’s website. College of San Mateo has changed the format of its class schedule to a 

newspaper format and is getting positive feedback from the community. In response to a conversation at a Board Retreat 

regarding the Colleges telling their stories to the community, the class schedule now includes student success stories and 

other information, such as the College’s dedication to sustainability. In another effort to provide information to the 

community, College of San Mateo will run a series of advertisements in the Daily Journal next week. One of the ads 

communicates the success College of San Mateo students are having in terms of transfer. The College has compiled data 

on the institutions to which its students have been accepted; in addition to the UCs and CSUs, students have been 

accepted to many out-of-state and private colleges, including Stanford, Cornell, Vanderbilt and USC.  

 

Cañada College President Keller said that 700 graduates will be honored at the May 26 commencement ceremony. Past 

President Tom Mohr will be the speaker. President Keller said the College offers many opportunities to students. One 

graduating student, who was not accepted at Cal Poly and UC Berkeley when she graduated from Sequoia High School, 

has now been accepted at both institutions. Another student is a Russian immigrant who came to Cañada College to learn 

English and is now graduating as valedictorian. A student in the Upward Bound program has received a full scholarship 

to Stanford University. Cañada College was notified recently by Congresswoman Anna Eshoo that it will receive 

additional funding of $262,000 per year for five years for the Upward Bound program. Approximately ten years ago, 

Cañada’s Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) program had 1,200 students enrolled, 

representing 5,400 sections. Currently, nearly 3,000 students are enrolled, representing approximately 14,000 sections. 
The program cannot continue to grow unless and until a new science building can be funded and constructed. 

 
Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said Governor Brown reported that the state budget is $16.5 billion short. His 

proposal includes a tax initiative which would bring in $5.6 billion, other revenues and cash maneuvers to bring in $2.8 
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billion, and $8.3 billion in cuts. The proposal indicates that Proposition 98 would get additional money over the 2011-12 

year; however, some expenses would also be shifted to Proposition 98 and would result in no new net revenues. If the 

Governor’s tax initiative fails, automatic triggers would be activated, 90% or $5.5 billion of which would be cuts to K-12 

and community colleges. The cuts to community colleges would result in a 6.4% workload reduction. If the tax initiative 

passes, community colleges would receive approximately $300 million that would be used to buy back deferrals.  

 
Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said the Community College League of California held a Webinar regarding the 

budget, at which League President Scott Lay and State Chancellor Jack Scott spoke. They pointed out that 20% of the 

increased revenue in the 2012-13 budget is projected to come from Facebook. Chancellor Scott was asked about the 

budget’s effect on the Faculty Obligation Number and the 50 Percent Law; he said no changes are expected. 

 

Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said the District is now a basic aid district; therefore, it will not share in the 

state’s budget problems and will not be faced with deeper cuts. The legislature could attempt to make basic aid districts 

share in the cuts, but Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood does not think this is likely to happen. 

 

Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said the County has given a preliminary estimate of property taxes which 

indicates that the District could receive more than $1 million more in taxes than anticipated. In addition, the Governor 

has proposed legislation that would return Redevelopment Agency funds for low and moderate housing to the underlying 

tax entities, including the District. This would be one-time cash revenue, in an amount not yet determined. 

 

District Academic Senate President Fermin Irigoyen said a screening committee has selected a group of faculty to serve 

on the Performance Evaluation Review Committee. 

 

BOARD SERIES PRESENTATION – INNOVATIONS IN TEACHING, LEARNING AND SUPPORT 

SERVICES: “BEATING THE ODDS” PEER MENTORSHIP PROGRAM AT CAÑADA COLLEGE (12-5-1C) 
Robin Richards, Vice President, Student Services at Cañada College, introduced Romeo Garcia, Director of Student 

Support and TRiO Services at Cañada College. Mr. Garcia said that through Measure G, Cañada has been able to pilot 

innovative student support services programs which help create equitable pathways not only for access, but also for 

completion.  

 

Mr. Garcia said the Beating the Odds Peer Mentorship program, which is designed for first generation college students, 

was started approximately one and one-half years ago. Data is continually measured to see if students maintain good 

academic standing and persist year-to-year. Data is also used to see if graduation and transfer rates are being impacted by 

the program. A key element of the program is to promote a sense of acceptance and belonging, as research shows that 

first generation students are more likely to stay at an institution if they forge strong relationships that help them learn and 

navigate the system.  

 

Caitlin Escobar, Coordinator of the Beating the Odds Peer Mentorship program, said the only requirement for 

participating in the program is to be a first generation college student. The mission of the program is to provide access to 

information about the College and ensure academic assistance to new students. The mentees are paired with student 

leaders on campus who mentor them and help make the transition to college smoother.  

 

Ms. Escobar said research shows that first generation status is itself a risk factor for college success. First generation 

students tend to begin higher education at a community college and generally need remedial coursework at higher rates 

than students who have parents with college degrees. First generation students also tend to receive less emotional and 

financial support to attend college and are twice as likely to leave college without earning a degree.  

 

Rafael Delgado, a peer mentor in the program, said he is a first generation immigrant. He said that attending college was 

not an expectation in his family. He enrolled in college and did not feel he had the tools or comfort level necessary to 

succeed. He was ready to give up many times but found a community of people and resources that supported him and 

that support helped him attain a college degree. Mr. Delgado said the Beating the Odds program provides the same kind 

of community support on a one-on-one basis for first generation students who might otherwise not be successful.   

 

Ms. Escobar said the following Student Learning Outcomes were designed for the program: (1) assist in easing the 

transition from high school to college; (2) gain important college success skills while learning how to navigate higher 

education; (3) create a sense of community and belonging among students; (4) increase awareness of various campus 

resources; and (5) increase peer mentors’ public speaking, advocating and mentoring skills. 
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Ms. Escobar said individual tutoring is provided, as well as connecting students to campus resources and promoting tours 

of four-year colleges. Workshops are held throughout the year to build community and increase college and life skills. 

Other past events have included the OktobeRun/Bay Trail Run Fundraiser, a presentation at Mobilize.org. and a 

Scholarship Workshop from which 95% of students left with a new scholarship application. Events projected for the 

upcoming school year include workshops on stress management and counseling-related topics. 

 

Katie McKee, a peer mentor, said the mentoring experience is very rewarding. She currently works with ten mentees 

whom she tutors and helps with essay writing. She said the mentors in the program work together to build workshops 

that will be meaningful to mentees.  

 

Lashanda DeRosans, a peer mentor, said the program has enabled her to better understand how others relate and learn. 

She said the program is helping her gain the experience she needs to become a family and children’s social worker. It has 

also helped her to better understand herself and opened her eyes to how she can help others.  

 

Jesse Jimenez said he is a new mentor this semester but has already learned a great deal and improved his skills in many 

areas. He said it is rewarding to see mentees succeed with help from their mentors, including improved grades. He added 

that mentors and mentees learn from each other.  

 

Mentee Jerniece West said this program has helped her learn how to start a college career and how to reach out for help. 

She said that, because of her background, she did not understand why school was important; now she knows that she can 

beat the odds and be successful. Ms. West said the mentoring continues to provide her with the incentive to stay in 

school. 

 

Ms. Escobar said that data from the fall semester shows that 80% of students in the program are in good academic 

standing and 92% of students from fall 2011 enrolled in the spring 2012 semester. Data will continue to be collected and 

will measure graduation and transfer rates as well. 

 

Future directions for the program include counseling, stronger financial support for students, moving to a more 

centralized location, tutoring by instructional aides, and adding more discipline-based STEM mentors. The issue of 

sustainability is also being addressed, e.g. how Cañada College can continue to serve first generation students after 

Measure G funding ends. 

 

President Mandelkern said this is a terrific program and he thanked the mentors and mentees for sharing their 

experiences. 

 

Trustee Schwarz said the report was very encouraging. She asked how many mentees are involved in the program. Ms. 

Escobar said the program started in the fall 2011 semester with approximately ten applications. There are currently 100 

mentees, which is at capacity. 

 

Vice President Hausman said she was the first in her family to graduate from college and can appreciate the help being 

provided. She said it is an outstanding program and she congratulated faculty and students who are involved in the 

program. 

 

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
None 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ACTIONS: CHANGES IN ASSIGNMENT, COMPENSATION, PLACEMENT, 

LEAVES, STAFF ALLOCATIONS AND CLASSIFICATION OF ACADEMIC AND CLASSIFIED 

PERSONNEL (12-5-1A) 
It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Vice President Hausman to approve the actions in Board Report No. 

12-5-1A. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
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Other Recommendations 

 

APPROVAL OF CURRICULAR ADDITIONS, COLLEGE OF SAN MATEO (12-5-1B) 
It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Schwarz to approve the additions as detailed in the 

report. President Mandelkern said there was a correction to page 2 of the report; for the associate degree for transfer in 

the business program, the number of units in the major area should be 27-30 rather than 26-31 as listed in the original 

report. The motion to approve the report as amended carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

CONSIDERATION OF SERVICE AWARD FOR 2011-12 STUDENT TRUSTEE (12-5-100B) 
It was moved by Trustee Schwarz and seconded by Vice President Hausman to approve the service award as detailed in 

the report. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” President Mandelkern thanked Student Trustee Gladstone for 

her contributions and presented a crystal award to her in appreciation for her service. Student Trustee Gladstone said she 

enjoyed working with the Board. She said she will continue to be active as a senator for the Associated Students of 

Skyline College and in the Anthropology and Women in Transitions clubs. 

 

APPROVAL OF REVISIONS TO DISTRICT RULES AND REGULATIONS: POLICIES 1.01, DISTRICT 

MISSION; 2.26, DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE AND EDUCATIONAL ENVIRONMENT; 2.34, COMPUTER 

AND NETWORK USE; 7.01, ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS FOR ADMISSION OF STUDENTS; 7.03, 

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS FOR ADMISSION OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS; 7.60, STUDENT 

ORGANIZATIONS AND ACTIVITIES; 7.69, STUDENT CONDUCT; 8.17, CAPITAL CONSTRUCTION; AND 

8.33, AUXILIARY SERVICES (12-5-101B) 
It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Schwarz to approve the revisions as detailed in the 

report.  

 

Regarding Policy 2.26, Trustee Holober noted that the language regarding alcohol makes it clear that the District’s policy 

includes certain prohibitions, whereas the language regarding other controlled substances states only that the District will     

enforce state and federal laws. There is also inconsistency in the language regarding disciplinary measures for students 

and employees who are found to be in violation of the policy. After discussion, the Board agreed to request that staff 

revise these items and also consider changing the order of some of the items in the policy. The policy will be brought 

back at a future meeting for Board action. 

 

Regarding Policy 2.34, President Mandelkern said he believed the policy was going to include a statement that District 

computer networks and any content, including emails, are District property and not the private property of employees. 

Vice Chancellor Harry Joel said he believes that Policy 2.35, which was reviewed and approved by the Board in January 

2011, addresses this issue. The Board agreed that they would like to see Policy 2.35 again before taking action on Policy 

2.34.  The policies will be brought to a future meeting for discussion and Board action. 

 

Regarding Policy 7.01, Trustee Holober requested further information about the exception to providing incentive 

payments based on securing enrollments of foreign students. Chancellor Galatolo said it is common practice to use 

agents in foreign countries to identify students who are interested in coming to colleges and universities in the United 

States. Trustee Holober said he does not have a problem with the language in the policy as long as there is some 

accountability built in. He said that when pay is based on recruitment, people may be motivated by self-interest rather 

than by what is best for students. He added that some for-profit private institutions have been fined repeatedly for 

illegally paying incentive bonuses to recruiters. President Mandelkern said he would like to see more details in a policy 

or procedure which would include the controls the District has over what agents tell potential students, e.g. promises of 

jobs or capabilities that the Colleges do not actually have, etc. Chancellor Galatolo said that Vice Chancellor Jing Luan 

meets with the agents to explain the Colleges’ programs and what type of students would find the Colleges to be a proper 

fit. He said this will be discussed in greater detail at the study session on international education to be held on June 6. 

The Board agreed to approve the policy as presented. 

 

Regarding Policy 7.69, Trustee Holober said he would like to see “political beliefs” included as a protected category in 

item #29. Trustee Miljanich said legal counsel should be consulted to ascertain the consequences of adding a protected 

category to the legally mandated categories. Vice Chancellor Joel said that if a new category is added to this policy, it 

should also be added to several other policies that list protected categories. The Board agreed to approve the policy as 

submitted and to direct staff to seek the advice of legal counsel regarding the addition suggested by Trustee Holober.  
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Regarding Policy 8.33: 

1. Trustee Holober said the statement that the cafeterias and fitness centers “may be operated by an outside 

management firm and will operate on a not-for-profit basis” does not make it clear that while the District operates on 

a not-for-profit basis, this does not apply to an outside firm, which likely would not want to do business on a not-for-

profit basis. Chancellor Galatolo suggested changing the language to state that the cafeterias and fitness centers “may 

be operated by an outside management firm and the District will operate on a not-for-profit basis.” Board members 

agreed with this change and it will be made by staff.  

2. President Mandelkern said the term “capital growth” as used in items 1(c) and 4(a) is not the correct financial term. 

Chancellor Galatolo suggested replacing this term with “Retained Earnings.” The Board agreed and staff will make 

the changes.  

3. President Mandelkern said he would like it stated in item 4(c) that the primary purpose of the fitness center is the 

academic program and that it will have primacy in the case of a conflict. Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said 

there was extensive discussion about this and the conclusion was that working “in consultation” was desirable 

because it requires the groups to work together to find solutions that are in the best interest of both. President Claire 

said College of San Mateo Academic Senate President James Carranza and Vice Chancellor Tom Bauer worked 

together on the language and it was fully vetted through the Academic Senate Governing Council, which is 

comfortable with the language. District Academic Senate President Irigoyen concurred, stating that Vice Chancellor 

Bauer and President Carranza jointly came to the District Shared Governance Council and reported that this is the 

language that was agreed upon. Trustee Miljanich said the fitness center was intended to be a dual purpose facility 

and she feels comfortable with the language worked out by the two groups. Trustee Schwarz said the goal was to 

have the facility be fully utilized and it is currently being used by both students and Athletic Club members. After 

this discussion, the Board agreed to approve the language as submitted. 

 

The motion to approve the revisions to Rules and Regulations, with the exception of Policies 2.26 and 2.34, carried, all  

members voting “Aye.” 

 

RENEWAL OF AGREEMENTS WITH AMERICAN INSTITUTE FOR FOREIGN STUDY (AIFS), 2012-13 (12-

5-102B) 
It was moved by Trustee Miljanich and seconded by Vice President Hausman to approve the agreements as detailed in 

the report. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.”  

 

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 12-6 OPPOSING GOVERNOR BROWN’S PROPOSED BUDGET 

REDUCTION TO EARLY CARE AND EDUCATION/CHILD DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS AND 

PROGRAM REALIGNMENT (12-5-103B) 
It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Holober to approve the adoption of Resolution No. 

12-6. Nirmala Dillman, Coordinator of the San Mateo County Child Partnership Council, said this proposal would cause 

great harm to the county and state and she thanked the Board for considering opposing the proposal. The motion carried, 

all members voting “Aye.” 

 

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF CALIFORNIA ASSEMBLY BILL 1648, MAKING CHANGES TO THE 

POLITICAL REFORM ACT OF 1974 (12-5-104) 
It was moved by Trustee Schwarz and seconded by Trustee Miljanich to support California Assembly Bill 1648. Trustee 

Holober said the issue of “following the money” is an important part of understanding campaigns and ballot measures. 

He said he believes this is a necessary step to counteract how money is hidden and to provide voters with helpful 

information. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF CALIFORNIA ASSEMBLY BILL 2591 – COMMUNITY COLLEGES: 

PROPERTY TAX REVENUES (12-5-105B) 
It was moved by Trustee Miljanich and seconded by Vice President Hausman to support California Assembly Bill 2591. 

The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF LEGISLATION REGARDING PRIVATE, FOR-PROFIT VOCATIONAL 

SCHOOLS (12-5-106B) 

It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Miljanich to support the legislation as detailed in the 

report. Trustee Holober said this proposed legislation is Assembly Bill 2296; this will be added to the report. The motion 

carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
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SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT ON THE ELECTION PROCESS AND SELECTION OF DEMOGRAPHER (12-5-

107B) 
President Mandelkern said that at a previous meeting, there was discussion regarding the election process for the Board 

of Trustees. At that time, the Board appointed a subcommittee consisting of President Mandelkern and Trustee Holober 

to investigate the various ways of moving forward, including the selection of consultants to look at the demographics and 

census of the County and how they might impact District vs. at-large elections. The subcommittee met and received three 

proposals from firms and individuals who have backgrounds in providing redistricting assistance. There is a significant 

cost differential among them. The proposal from Michael Wagaman is capped at $8,500, based on an hourly rate of $125, 

while the other two proposals are $25,000 or more. The subcommittee conducted a conference call with Mr. Wagaman 

and both President Mandelkern and Trustee Holober were comfortable with his proposal. Mr. Wagaman currently serves 

as Deputy Director of the Speaker’s Office of Member Services in the State Assembly and is based in Sacramento. He 

also does consulting for a number of districts, including one college district that he has worked with on redistricting. He 

has a depth of knowledge and hands-on experience working with people who are in involved in voting rights. Mr. 

Wagaman’s proposal is to provide as many as four in-person public hearings at which community members would have 

the opportunity to provide input. After the first hearing, the Board would discuss the public input and give direction to 

Mr. Wagaman who would then produce a first draft using County census and other data. If subsequent hearings are 

conducted, the same process would be followed, culminating in a final draft.  

 

Vice President Hausman asked if Mr. Wagaman’s references had been checked. President Mandelkern said they have not 

yet been checked but it is a good idea to do so. He said William Tunick, the attorney who participated in the discussion 

of elections at a previous Board meeting, reviewed the three proposals and did not see apparent differences. President 

Mandelkern said that Mr. Wagaman seemed as conversant, or more conversant, with the federal and state voting rights 

acts as the others.  

 

Trustee Holober said the best way to engage the public is to widely publicize the hearings through press releases and 

notices to opinion leaders, along with the notices that are required by law. There was discussion among Board members 

about the number and location of hearings that should be held. It was noted that Mr. Wagaman said these hearings are 

typically not well attended. The Board agreed that the first step should be to hold a widely publicized public hearing at a 

regularly scheduled Board meeting and to begin the hearing at 6:00 p.m. After that meeting, the Board will decide if 

further hearings are needed.  

 

After this discussion, it was moved by Trustee Miljanich and seconded by Vice President Hausman to approve a 

professional services agreement with Michael Wagaman in an amount not to exceed $8,500, pending reference checks. 

The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

INFORMATION REPORTS 

 

DISTRICT FINANCIAL SUMMARY FOR THE QUARTER ENDING MARCH 31, 2012 (12-5-2C) 
The Board accepted the report. There were no questions or comments. 

 

THIRD QUARTER REPORT OF AUXILIARY SERVICES (12-5-3C) 
The Board accepted the report. There were no questions or comments. 

 

NEEDS ASSESSMENT QUESTIONNAIRE AND EMPLOYER SURVEY (12-5-4C) 
Chancellor Galatolo said one of the Board goals discussed at the last Board Retreat was to effectively address the needs 

and perceptions of the community that the District serves. A variety of options exist to fulfill this goal and staff is 

seeking direction from the Board on how to proceed. Chancellor Galatolo said that Bryan Godbe of Godbe Research, 

who has done a number of environmental scans and needs assessments in this area, has offered to provide a sample 

questionnaire and to discuss additional options.  

 

Mr. Godbe discussed various techniques that can be used to assess needs, including telephone surveys, internet surveys 

and focus groups. He said telephone surveys are usually an effective way to reach the community as a whole. He 

distributed copies of an employer telephone survey conducted for Rio Hondo Community College in 2006. He said his 

firm also conducted a recent survey for Foothill College to help ascertain which new courses and programs should be 

offered. Mr. Godbe said his firm has also done work for Workforce Investment Boards to determine what skills 

employers would like employees to have. Employer surveys are often conducted as internet surveys.  
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Mr. Godbe said it would be useful for the District to partner with Chambers of Commerce and/or the San Mateo County 

Economic Development Association (SAMCEDA) to conduct needs assessments. He distributed a sample telephone 

survey for the District. It includes an assessment of general community priorities as they relate to the District; course 

offerings by importance and satisfaction; priorities of the District; support for specific programs in the community; 

household interest in specific programs that could be further developed; and demographics of the respondents. 

 

Vice President Hausman asked if party affiliation is significant in this type of survey. Mr. Godbe said it is not relevant to 

the actual questions and answers but is useful in stratifying the sample to make sure it is representative.  

 

Trustee Miljanich addressed the concept of communicating with both the business community and students. She recalled 

a report to the Board regarding students in business classes who met with business owners to assess their needs. Trustee 

Miljanich asked what size companies would be targeted in a needs assessment by the District. Mr. Godbe said a survey 

would ideally look at both large and small companies. He said the first step in an environmental business scan is to 

conduct secondary research to understand the list of companies that exist, followed by firmographics (demographics for 

companies). When an understanding of the business universe is reached, the District would partner with Chambers of 

Commerce or SAMCEDA to gain access to the companies and conduct a needs assessment, most likely by email or 

telephone. Trustee Miljanich said that faculty and staff conduct needs assessment to a certain extent when working on 

program development, but it could be helpful to do this in a more methodical way. 

 

President Mandelkern asked when a needs assessment was last conducted by the District and how it was done. Trustee 

Holober recalled that it was done in 1997 and was qualitative research. Chancellor Galatolo said an outside firm was 

hired to conduct the needs assessment and a number of methods were used. 

 

President Mandelkern asked if email or Web surveys are less expensive to conduct than telephone or face-to-face 

surveys. Mr. Godbe said this is true if the survey has a large sample size. It is not cost-effective if the sample size is small 

because of the built-in programming costs. 

 

President Mandelkern asked if the District has reached out to the Workforce Investment Board, SAMCEDA or others 

from the economic community who might be interested in partnering with the District. Chancellor Galatolo said this is 

something the District would do. He said there are some who have expressed interest in combining efforts.  

 

Trustee Holober said he believes this is a very good starting point for discussion. He said he believes the Board should 

look at the survey of 1997; he recalled that it provided useful information as it looked at how to better connect with the 

community and meet unmet needs. Trustee Holober said the first step is to determine the needs of students, both those 

who are being served and those who are not being reached, who would benefit most from programs that are relevant to 

them. He said he would like to get a better sense of whether quantitative information is what is needed and would like the 

Board to hear from other experts about various methodologies. 

 
Trustee Miljanich said it is also important to seek input from the business community to determine realistic aspirations 

for workers to achieve affordable living in the community. 

 

Trustee Schwarz said the 1997 survey showed that people knew about the community colleges in the County, particularly 

the college closest to their residence, but knew few details about the colleges. She said she believes the Board knows 

what it wants to find out, i.e. is the District providing the right kinds of vocational opportunities for people in the 

community. She said the question in her mind is one of methodology. 

 

Vice President Hausman said she would like to find a way to talk to students who are looking for employment to ask 

what they need and what the Colleges can do to help. 

 

Trustee Holober said the Board is talking about more than one community and the questions would be different for each 

community. For instance, there might be meetings with high school students who are deciding what to do next, 

interviews with current District students to get their reviews of the value they are receiving, and interviews with 

graduates of the Colleges. Trustee Holober said he believes the methodology might be more of an interview process 

rather than an opinion poll type of research. 

 

President Mandelkern said he believes that needs assessment is long overdue as part of the Board’s goal to reengage with 

the community. He said the exercise has three parts: (1) reengagement/interaction with the community, (2) seek opinions 
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on how well the Colleges’ current offerings align with the needs of the various constituencies, and (3) identify the 

missing pieces of what the District is not doing. The various constituencies are: 

1. the community at large – not just voters, but the entire community 

2. employers 

3. students – high school students and current students at the Colleges 

 

President Mandelkern said he sees the next steps as: 

1. having more presentations on various forms and technologies, and further Board discussion 

2. looking at what other community colleges have done in terms of community needs assessment 

3. developing specific recommendations on how to move forward 

 

President Mandelkern said he believes open-ended surveys would be a good method to achieve the purposes of the 

District’s needs assessment. Focus groups are often used but he believes the sample size might be too small. He said he 

would prefer to survey a larger sample size through the use of technology, i.e. email or Web surveys, which would keep 

the cost down. Telephone surveys could also be used but would be more expensive. Chancellor Galatolo agreed that it is 

more cost-effective to use email or Web surveys but questioned whether there is as much confidence in the output as 

there is with telephone surveys. He said that email or Web surveys are limited to the populations who actively use these 

technologies and their willingness to participate using the technologies. President Mandelkern said that there is good 

access to broad-based email addresses for businesses and students, but telephone surveys might be better for the 

community at large. He said various experts could guide the District in that regard. Mr. Godbe said that in order to make 

the business sample statistically valid, the business component usually requires an extensive inventory and stratification 

of businesses the in County prior to going to Chambers of Commerce or other partners. Trustee Miljanich said this is an 

important point, noting that other districts’ environments are different and the District should focus as much as possible 

on its own environment to make sure the information is statistically significant. She said there are probably a limited 

number of techniques available to achieve this.  

 

Chancellor Galatolo said the Board discussion provided a good starting point in giving guidance to staff. 

 

COMMUNICATIONS 
President Mandelkern said that since the last regular meeting, the Board received one email regarding KCSM-TV and 

several invitations to end-of-year events at the Colleges. 

 

STATEMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS 

Student Trustee Gladstone thanked the Board for allowing her to use her voice for students. She said Board members 

treated her with respect. President Mandelkern said it has been a pleasure working with Student Trustee Gladstone. He 

thanked her for the considerable time she put in as an advocate for students. Trustee Holober said he enjoyed working 

with Student Trustee Gladstone and wished her well. Vice President Hausman said the scholarships received by Student 

Trustee Gladstone are impressive. She wished Student Trustee Gladstone the best and said she has a promising future. 

Trustee Miljanich wished Student Trustee Gladstone well and asked her to keep in touch. Trustee Schwarz said it was a 

pleasure getting to know Student Trustee Gladstone and wished her success in her future endeavors. 

 

Vice President Hausman attended the Cañada College Inaugural Athletics Hall of Fame Induction Ceremony and 

Banquet on May 5. She said the inductees were coaches and mentors who served at Cañada over a number of years and 

who have been honored by state, national and international groups. 

 

President Mandelkern attended the College of San Mateo Digital Medial Open House on May 10 and said it was well-

done and well-attended. He said he was impressed with the facilities and equipment, as well as with the student media 

projects. President Mandelkern also attended the 25 Year Service Awards on May 14. He said it is nice to honor 

employees who have given most or all of their careers for the benefit of students in San Mateo County. President 

Mandelkern said there will be a meeting on May 25 of Assemblymember Rich Gordon’s Higher Education Advisory 

Committee consisting of representatives from the District and the Foothill-DeAnza District. Unfortunately, the meeting 

will be held at the same time as the commencement ceremonies at College of San Mateo and Skyline College so the 

District will not be represented. President Mandelkern reminded everyone of the June 5 election and said the outcome 

will affect the state of education in general and the District in particular. President Mandelkern said he will miss the 

regular meeting of the Board on June 27 because he will be out of the country. 
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RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION 

President Mandelkern announced that during Closed Session, the Board will (1) consider the personnel items listed as 1A 

and 1B on the printed agenda, and (2) hold a conference with agency labor negotiator Harry Joel; the employee 

organizations are AFSCME, AFT and CSEA. 

 

President Mandelkern said the next meeting of the Board will be a Study Session on June 6 at 6:00 p.m. in the District 

Board Room. 

 

The Board recessed to Closed Session at 9:10 p.m. and reconvened to Open Session at 10:55 p.m. 

 

CLOSED SESSION ACTIONS TAKEN 

President Mandelkern reported that at the Closed Session just concluded, the Board considered the personnel items listed 

on the printed agenda and voted 5-0 to approve the items listed as 1A and 1B.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 
It was moved by Vice President Hausman and seconded by Trustee Schwarz to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried, 

all members voting “Aye.”  The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 p.m.      

              

      

 

        Submitted by 

 

 

 

        Ron Galatolo, Secretary 

 

Approved and entered into the proceedings of the June 6, 2012 meeting. 

 

 

        Helen Hausman, Vice President-Clerk 

 


